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LA CROSSE – An important 
topic at this year’s Priest Uni-
ty Days, June 12-14, was pas-
toral planning for the Diocese. 
As a result of the discussion, 
Bishop Jerome E. Listecki de-
cided to set up a pastoral plan-
ning committee to investigate 
the best ways for the Diocese 
to serve its people in the years 
to come. Members have yet to 
be selected, but meetings will 
likely begin in September or 
October.

The discussion at Priest 
Unity Days began under the 
direction of Father David 
Kunz, pastor of Mary, Moth-
er of the Church Parish, La 
Crosse, and chairman of the 
Personnel Council of the Dio-
cese of La Crosse, which ad-
vises the bishop on priestly 
assignments and welfare.

In his talk Father Kunz cit-
ed diocesan statistics current 
as of March 11. In an Aug. 10 
interview with The Catholic 
Times, he reported that these 
statistics have changed very 
little in the past fi ve months.

The total number of priests 
in the Diocese is 182. Of 
those, 59 are retired, eight are 
on leaves of absence and nine 
serve outside the Diocese. 
There are 19 priests over age 
70 who are still pastors, and 
22 international priests. That 
means 65 native, pre-retire-
ment-age diocesan priests are 
available for service.

In his talk Father Kunz con-
trasted the statistics with those 
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situation may be more serious 
about exploring a vocation, 
but they also bring a whole lot 
more problems.”

Some of the causes of prob-
lems he cited were broken 
families, psychological issues, 
affl uence, societal permissive-
ness and diffi culty in trusting. 
“That has repercussions in 
terms of your formation pro-
gram,” he said.

Father Kunz said that about 
one-third of those entering a 
minor seminary would actual-
ly graduate and attend a theo-
logical seminary, and about 25 
percent of the original group 
would be ordained.

Father Kunz believes that 
now is the time to converse 
about solutions to the priest 
shortage. “These conversations 
have already begun among (the 
priests) on the deanery level,” 
he said in his talk. “We need to 
continue these conversations 
and to broaden these conver-
sations to include members 
of our parishes and members 
of the deanery pastoral coun-
cil. I believe the conversations 
need to be had on the diocesan 
level.”

Father Kunz said that such 
conversations were to be 
broader than simply a discus-
sion of the priest shortage. 
Rather, they must focus on 
how to best serve the faithful.

Father Kunz noted that cer-
tain areas in the Diocese are 
experiencing growth, while 
the population in others is de-
clining. “It’s not growing in 
rural areas,” he said. “People 

of when he was ordained. “In 
1980 I was ordained to a pres-
byterate that had 215 active 
diocesan priests to serve the 
diocese,” he said. “In that year 
there were also 55 priests who 
had reached senior status.

“In other words,” he contin-
ued, “in the course of 25 years 
the number of active priests in 
the Diocese has been reduced 
by two-thirds.”

According to “A Projection 
of Priests for the Diocese of 
La Crosse,” a report on the 
Diocese conducted in 1996 
by the Center for Applied 
Research in the Apostolate, 
Washington, D.C., the number 
of priests from the Diocese of 
La Crosse available for active 
ministry will continue to de-
crease until 2025 and will bot-
tom out at around 58.

Father Kunz said the pro-
jection was thus far accurate. 
“The numbers they projected 
at this point in time are very 

close to what we are,” he said. 
“Actually we are just slightly 
under the number they pro-
jected.”

Father Kunz said the report 
was done with a variety of 
calculations, but the most ac-
curate seems to be with the 
presumptions that the Diocese 
will receive two new priests 
each year via ordination or 
incardination and that some 
priests over age 70 will remain 
active pastors.

When asked about the pres-
ence of international priests as 
a long-term solution, Father 
Kunz said, “I think if you read 
the history of the Diocese, it 
has never been able to supply 
all its priestly needs. We’ve al-
ways relied on those outside 
the Diocese, whether it was 
from Ireland or a diocese out 
east or Chicago.

“Those venues are not open 
anymore because all of them 
are struggling themselves,” he 
continued. “The new venue is 
international priests from Po-
land, India, Ghana or Nige-
ria.”

Father Kunz had the oppor-
tunity to view some priests of 
the future from several dioces-
es while serving on the faculty 
at Immaculate Heart of Mary 
(IHM) Seminary, Winona, 
Minn., beginning in 1995 and 
as rector, 1998-2002.

“My experience was that 
the seminarian population re-
mained fairly stable at IHM,” 
he said. “I think what plays 
into it is that young men to-
day coming into a seminary 
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are moving off the farms. We 
have a couple of small rural 
parishes where they’ve not 
had a baptism in three years, 
and they have fi ve to six fu-
nerals each year.

“There are parishes where 
the number of households 
is the same, but the Catholic 
population has declined,” he 
continued. Such numbers re-
fl ect households where all the 
children have moved out and 
one spouse has died, and one 
person in a home is still con-
sidered a household. 

Father Kunz noted that cit-
ies tended to be growing, and 
those rural areas associated 
with cities were also growing. 
He said that this information 
would be analyzed as it is re-
ported in the Bishop’s Annual 
Report, a fi nancial and statis-
tical report submitted annu-
ally by each parish.

In his talk Father Kunz not-
ed that there were certain mat-
ters that would not advance a 
solution. “It is not helpful to 
talk about ordaining wom-
en or married men or calling 
back those who left the min-
istry to get married,” he said. 
“Frankly, none of us can do 
anything about these.”

Father Kunz believes the 
conversations should be fo-
cused on the expectations of 
the faithful regarding their 
pastors, deacons and lay min-
isters. “Father is not going 

to have time to go to every-
thing you would necessarily 
want him to be at,” said Father 
Kunz. “It would be nice if he 
could, but a priest is just not 
going to have the time, espe-
cially when we begin to talk 
about two or three parishes 
under one priest.”

Father Kunz said that priest-
ly time was a matter of priori-
ties. “There are three things in 
particular that a priest alone 
can do and must do: say Mass, 
anoint the sick and hear con-
fessions. Everything else can 
be done by someone else, so 
when I look at my calendar, I 
have to prioritize.”

Father Kunz believes that 
parishes need to look more 
seriously at lay ministry and 
the permanent diaconate. Yet 
he said certain mindsets must 
also be overcome if this solu-
tion is to be viable. “There’s a 
frame of mind in some parish-
es that says they’re not willing 
to pay for a layperson to work 
in the parish,” said Father 
Kunz. “There’s also a mental-
ity dealing with (the idea that) 
if a priest can’t do it, it must 
not be that important.”

Christopher Ruff, associate 
director of deacon formation 
and director of the Offi ce of 
Ministries for the Diocese of 
La Crosse, said that the Dio-
cese currently has 20 active 
deacons who mostly minister 
on a part-time basis, although 

some are employed full time. 
He also said there are currently 
fi ve women religious pastoral 
associates, who are appointed 
by the bishop to assist the pas-
tors in parish administration.

Ruff believes that deacons 
will be more heavily involved 
in parish administration in the 
future. “I never want to see the 
diaconate reduced to ‘We’re 
short on priests so here’s our 
fi ll-ins,’” he said. “Deacons 
have their own vocation acting 
in the image of Christ the ser-
vant, and it’s not dependent on 
a priest shortage.”

Deacons are able to cele-
brate liturgies of the word with 
a Communion service, witness 
marriages and baptize.

Regarding the laity, the Di-
ocese currently has two pro-
grams for fostering lay minis-
try – the Lay Formation Insti-
tute (LFI) and the Leaders of 
Prayer. The LFI is a two-year 
formation program that com-
bines theological study with 
pastoral formation. Many par-
ticipants in the LFI minister in 
their parishes.

The Leaders of Prayer pro-
gram is for those who have 
completed LFI, and it prepares 
the laity to preside at liturgies 
of the word with Communion 
services during the week in the 
absence of a priest, wakes and 
Eucharistic adoration with-
out benediction among oth-
er things. Leaders of Prayer 

are even able to lead Sunday 
Communion services in the 
absence of a priest at nursing 
homes or hospitals.

“They are able to lead the 
faithful in prayer on other oc-
casions and bring Communion 
to the sick,” said Ruff, noting 
that others could do these du-
ties but that Leaders of Prayer 
were “formally trained to do it 
well.”

Ruff doesn’t believe there 
will ever be huge numbers of 
lay people employed by the 
Church. “I think the primary 
vocation of the laity is to bring 
the Gospel into daily life in the 
secular world,” he said. “I see 
the laity as awakening more 
and more to that vocation and 
that’s exciting. Hopefully our 
programs of formation as-
sist them in that vocation, 
but clearly with the shortage 
of priests, there are pastoral 
needs that go beyond just the 
secular vocation of laity.”

He added, “The priest needs 
to delegate, and the key is what 
and how.”

While the Diocese hasn’t 
formed any concrete answers 
yet, Father Kunz thinks certain 
conclusions can be reached. 
“The future is hopeful if we’re 
serious about the conversa-
tions,” he said, “and it’s bleak 
if we don’t take seriously the 
need for conversations with all 
those different groups.”


